



Investing to Save:

Analysis & conclusions from the ADHD
Taskforce Interim Report

23.June 2025

[Neurohaven.co.uk](https://neurohaven.co.uk)

Investing to Save: A Case for Transforming UK ADHD Services

An evidence-based narrative drawing on the 20 June 2025 Interim Report of the Independent ADHD Taskforce, buttressed with realistic costings and a candid feasibility appraisal.

Introduction: Why ADHD is the UK's Silent Public Health Emergency

For decades, ADHD has lived in the margins of British policy and public understanding—frequently trivialised as a childhood behavioural issue or dismissed as a modern cultural invention. But this view no longer stands up to evidence. The April 2025 Interim Report of the Independent ADHD Taskforce reveals something much more urgent, systemic, and economically costly: a national ADHD crisis that affects **millions**, burdens **every major public service**, and costs the UK taxpayer an estimated **£17 billion each year** in preventable spending.

Commissioned by NHS England and supported across Whitehall, the Taskforce was created in 2024 in response to a perfect storm:

- **Exploding waiting times** (8+ years for adults, 4+ for children),
- **Soaring clinical demand**, and
- **Alarming links between untreated ADHD and life-altering harms**—including school exclusion, unemployment, addiction, imprisonment, and even suicide.

Yet despite this, only **15–25% of clinically eligible individuals** currently receive effective treatment. This enormous treatment gap has been allowed to grow for years, largely because ADHD straddles traditional service boundaries: it touches **health, education, social care, the criminal justice system**, and **workforce participation**—but belongs to none.

The Taskforce's central argument is that ADHD should no longer be treated as a niche or tertiary concern. Instead, it must be embedded within national reform programmes—especially the 10-Year Health Plan, NHS digital modernisation, and the government's post-COVID education and productivity agendas. The report makes a compelling case for radical reform built on **early intervention, diagnosis-free access to support, integration between services**, and **modern digital infrastructure**.

Perhaps most importantly, it reframes ADHD not as a mental health diagnosis to be “gatekept,” but as a population-level public health condition that—if identified early and treated efficiently—can **save lives, reduce costs**, and **unlock enormous social value**.

This article synthesises the key findings of the interim report, but goes further—adding detailed cost modelling, timeline analysis, and a candid feasibility review of each recommendation. What emerges is a blueprint for change that is not only **clinically justified** and **morally urgent**, but also **economically rational**.

As we wait for Part 2 of the Taskforce's findings in summer 2025, which will detail final recommendations and budgetary proposals, one thing is already clear:
Failing to act now is far more expensive than reforming the system.

Analysis:

1 | Why ADHD Now Sits on the Treasury's Desk

Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder once sat at the periphery of public-health debate; today it drains an estimated **£17 billion every year** in lost productivity, welfare payments, healthcare, policing, and custodial costs.¹ The harm is not abstract:

- 4-year child and 8-year adult waiting times are routine.
- Only **15–25 %** of clinically eligible people receive medication.
- One in five young people “Not in Education, Employment or Training” (NEET) are likely carrying undiagnosed ADHD.²

The Taskforce argues that clearing backlogs, bringing care into primary and community settings, and digitising sluggish paper workflows is the textbook “invest-to-save” play: **modest up-front injections now avert lifelong liabilities later.**

2 | The Blueprint in Plain English

The report's Part 1 themes line up neatly with the Government's wider health priorities:

Government priority	ADHD Taskforce response
From hospital to community	Shift diagnosis and prescribing from super-specialist units into GP-led stepped care, backed by Integrated Care Systems (ICSs).
Prevention	Offer needs-led support in schools and youth hubs without forcing families to wait for a formal diagnosis.
Digitalisation	Replace clipboards with validated digital tools (e.g., QbTest, EVA-approved apps), live waiting-list dashboards, and e-prescribing.

3 | The Money: A Grounded Cost Envelope

The Taskforce will publish formal costings in summer 2025, but enough data already exist to build a credible working budget.

Programme element	Unit assumption	One-off cost	Annual cost	Why it matters
Back-log diagnostic blitz	500 000 people × £1 200/assessment	£0.60 bn	—	Clears the queue, resets public trust.
Universal medication & reviews	1.5 m untreated × £1 500	—	£2.25 bn	Stimulants cut crime, accidents, and A&E visits.
MHSTs with ND specialists in every school	24 000 schools × £60 000	—	£1.44 bn	Early, diagnosis-free support; lowers exclusions.
National digital spine (e-prescribing, triage, data lake)	£100 m/yr × 5 yrs	—	£0.10 bn*	Automates forms; feeds real-time performance data.
Total steady-state spend	—	£0.60 bn	≈ £3.8 bn/yr	≈ 22 % of the £17 bn cost of inaction.

*Capitalised and amortised here as an annualised figure for simplicity.

4 | Timetable a Chancellor Could Live With

Phase	Calendar window	Key deliverables	Funding trigger
Immediate	Q3–Q4 2025	• Back-log triage teams • Pilot digital intake portals • Recruit ND-trained MHST staff	Spending Review 2025: £0.6 bn CAPEX + £0.4 bn OPEX
Short term	2026	• Stepped-care ADHD pathways in 25 % of ICSs • GP shared-care prescribing contracts	+ £0.9 bn
Medium term	2027–2028	• National primary-care model • Youth hubs (IYS pilots) in every region • Data lake fully operational	+ £1.5 bn
Long term	By 2030	• “Single front door” ND services for all ages • Outcomes-based payment dashboard	+ £1.0 bn (tapered digital spend)

5 | Feasibility—A Blunt Traffic-Light Test

Recommendation	Verdict	Rationale / friction points
Back-log blitz	 High	Politically irresistible; short-term agency capacity exists.
GP-led prescribing	 Medium	Needs NICE to redefine “ADHD specialist”, GP contract uplift, robust shared-care templates.
MHST + ND specialist in every school	 Medium–Low	Workforce pipeline tight; risks poaching educational psychologists without pay premia.
National digital spine	 High	Aligns with existing NHS Federated Data Platform; capital modest.
Integrated Youth Service hubs	 Low (pilot first)	Estates cost, multi-agency governance, limited UK evidence so far.
Cross-department pooled ADHD budget	 Medium	Treasury will demand hard ROI and “cashable” offsets; success hinges on data.

6 | Where to Push First—A Practitioner’s Opinion

1. **Clear the lists, fast.** A £600 million blitz is less than 4 % of a single year’s £17 billion drag; it is humane, photogenic, and buys political capital.
2. **Mandate GP shared-care** once the queue moves. Capacity scales infinitely faster when every surgery can titrate and review medication.
3. **Digitise ruthlessly.** Every paper Connors form or faxed repeat prescription is clinical time leaking out of the system.
4. **Treat schools as prevention services.** SEND reform already has parliamentary momentum; bolt ADHD resource onto that wagon rather than invent a stand-alone scheme.
5. **Pilot the shiny stuff.** Integrated Youth Service hubs may be transformative, but the evidence is Canadian, not British—prove it locally before rolling out.

7 | Return on Investment—The Bottom Line

If steady-state annual spending lands around **£3.8 billion**, we would claw back merely **22 %** of today's cost of inaction to break even. Given that stimulant medication alone lowers crime, A&E attendance, and unemployment, the true fiscal pay-back could be markedly higher.³

In plain English: the Taskforce's plan is bold but economically rational—**provided** ministers resist gold-plating, insist on digital efficiencies, and sequence cash so that early clinical savings fund later, system-wide reforms.

ADHD and the Police: The Omission We Can't Afford to Ignore

While the ADHD Taskforce Interim Report makes bold and necessary strides in framing ADHD as a multi-sector public health issue, it remains strikingly silent on one critical frontline service: **the police**. Nowhere in its 2025 interim publication does the report address the under-recognition of ADHD in police officers, the exclusionary barriers in police recruitment, or the lived realities of neurodivergent people in routine contact with the police – either as citizens, detainees, or employees.

This is not a minor gap. In fact, it risks undermining the Taskforce's wider goal of systemic transformation in justice, public health, and early intervention.

ADHD in Prison, But Not in Policing?

We know that ADHD is overrepresented in the prison population – with credible estimates suggesting that **25–40% of incarcerated individuals** in the UK meet criteria for the condition. These figures alone point to repeated failures of early identification, intervention, and access to appropriate care. Yet if so many people with ADHD end up in prison, we must also ask: **what role does policing play in that pathway?**

The report does mention the justice system in broad terms – referencing the Ministry of Justice (MoJ) as a key stakeholder in cross-departmental collaboration. But it does not mention:

- the role of police officers in **initial contact and escalation**,
- the lack of mandatory ADHD awareness or trauma-informed training,
- or the **potential over-criminalisation** of neurodivergent behaviours misread as aggression, defiance, or noncompliance.

In doing so, the report misses a profound structural opportunity: the reform of policing as an ADHD intervention point in its own right.

The Invisible ADHD in Uniform

There is also no mention of ADHD within the police workforce itself. This silence is dangerous. Just like teachers, doctors, and civil servants, police officers are part of the general population – and thus are not immune from ADHD. Many may be undiagnosed, misdiagnosed, or unsupported in their roles. Others may have been **excluded from recruitment** due to a diagnosis, without case-by-case consideration or workplace adjustments.

Left unrecognised, ADHD in officers can affect emotional regulation, impulsivity, attention to nuance, and stress tolerance – all of which can influence how decisions are made

during high-pressure interactions with the public. It does not mean those officers are unsafe or incapable – far from it – but it does mean that **policing culture and procedures must evolve** to better support neurodivergent officers and reduce the risk of harm to the communities they serve.

ADHD as a Risk Factor for Over-Arrest and Misunderstanding

Policing in the UK is often reactive – shaped by rapid assessments of behaviour, threat, and intent. When ADHD is misunderstood, its behavioural expressions (e.g., fidgeting, interrupting, emotional outbursts, or inconsistent eye contact) can easily be misinterpreted as signs of deceit, defiance, or danger. This makes **neurodivergent people disproportionately vulnerable** to escalation, arrest, and criminal charges – often for conduct rooted more in cognitive difference than criminal intent.

Without structured ADHD training for frontline officers, or embedded ADHD screening tools at custody suites, the risk of **structural injustice** remains high. The absence of these issues from the Taskforce’s interim scope reflects a missed opportunity to address one of the most immediate – and correctable – causes of ADHD-related harm.

A Call for Inclusion in Part 2

We must be clear: **police reform is ADHD reform**. If we are serious about reducing the ADHD burden on the justice system, it must start not with sentencing, but with **first contact** – the moment an officer encounters a distressed young person in a school corridor, a shop, or a street.

The final report (Part 2) must correct this omission by explicitly including:

- Recommendations for **mandatory ADHD awareness training** for all police officers.
- Review of **recruitment exclusion policies** across UK forces relating to ADHD.
- Guidance for **supporting officers with ADHD** within the workforce.
- Structured **ADHD screening in custody suites**, following best-practice pilots like the City of London Police model.
- Inclusion of neurodivergence frameworks in **use-of-force reviews, complaints procedures, and stop-and-search protocols**.

By omitting ADHD in policing, the interim report leaves one of the most dangerous interfaces between the state and the neurodivergent population completely unexamined. That silence must be addressed – not only to protect the rights and dignity of individuals with ADHD, but also to ensure that **those who enforce the law are supported, informed, and inclusive**.

We cannot afford to build an ADHD strategy that skips the frontline.

Conclusion: The Cost of Delay vs the Case for Change

The Independent ADHD Taskforce's interim report is not just a policy document—it's a warning shot. ADHD is no longer a fringe issue; it is a widespread, under-treated, and systemically mishandled condition that bleeds resources from every corner of the public sector. Left unaddressed, it quietly generates devastating personal outcomes and spiralling public costs. Yet the report also delivers a clear message of hope: **this is fixable**. We now know the price of inaction—£17 billion a year—and we have credible blueprints for what works: faster digital triage, needs-led school support, better prescribing in primary care, and cross-agency coordination. For a comparatively modest investment of around **£3.8 billion per year**, the UK could unlock significant returns in the form of reduced crime, fewer A&E visits, improved educational outcomes, and a more productive workforce. The numbers stack up.

But ambition alone won't fix this. The challenge ahead lies in execution. Ministers must resist the temptation to over-engineer or delay. The focus must be on practical, scalable actions:

- Clear the waiting lists.
- Empower GPs with proper support and contracts.
- Expand mental health teams in schools without poaching other overstretched services.
- Digitise with intent—not just for efficiency, but to generate data that drives ongoing improvement.

Above all, the government must recognise ADHD not as a specialist outlier but as a core public health issue—akin to diabetes, asthma, or depression—worthy of coordinated national strategy. That means treating the report not as a shelf document, but as a call to build a smarter, more responsive system that meets people where they are, not years down the line after harm has already occurred.

The final recommendations are due this summer. But the groundwork is already done. The question is no longer **if** we should act, or even **how**. It is simply this: **will we act fast enough—and smart enough—to make it count?**

References

1. **Daley, D., et al. (2019).** *Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder: A Public Health Perspective*.
 - Cited widely as the foundational UK estimate of ADHD’s economic cost at **£17 billion per year**.
 - Commissioned by the UK government; includes breakdowns across health, education, employment, and justice.
2. **Cortese, S., et al. (2018).** *Comparative efficacy and tolerability of medications for ADHD in children, adolescents, and adults: a systematic review and network meta-analysis*. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 5(9), 727–738.
 - Demonstrated **70–90% treatment efficacy** for stimulant medications in ADHD.
 - Influential in justifying treatment expansion and shared-care prescribing.
3. **Lichtenstein, P., et al. (2012).** *Medication for ADHD reduces criminality: a nationwide population-based study in Sweden*. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 367(21), 2006–2014.
 - Landmark study showing **criminal justice savings** and mortality risk reductions with stimulant treatment.
4. **National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE).** *NG87: Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder: diagnosis and management* (Updated 2019).
 - UK national guidance on ADHD assessment, specialist roles, and medication monitoring standards.
 - Formed the regulatory context for discussions of shared care and stepped models.
5. **Qbtech.** (2023). *Clinical and Economic Impact of QbTest in ADHD Assessment Pathways* [White paper].
 - Provided data showing **40%+ reduction in assessment time** when QbTest is included.
 - Used to estimate digital triage potential and service modernisation ROI.
6. **ONS Youth Labour Market Statistics.** (2024). *NEET Quarterly Briefing – UK Aged 16–24*.
 - Source for the **NEET rate and ADHD comorbidity estimates** among disengaged young people.
 - Used to frame cost implications in education/employment sectors.
7. **NHS England.** (2023). *Mental Health Support Teams (MHSTs) Expansion Plan*.
 - Gave cost benchmark of **£60,000 per school per year** to operate MHSTs.
 - Cited in Taskforce model for early intervention roll-out.
8. **General Medical Council (GMC).** (2024). *Shared Care Agreements: Guidance for ADHD Prescribing*.
 - Informs feasibility of GP-led prescribing models under shared-care frameworks.
9. **Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI).** (2021–2023). *Integrated Youth Services: Early Outcomes and Cost Efficiency Reports*.
 - Primary international evidence base for the **Integrated Youth Services (IYS)** model cited in the Taskforce report.
 - Pilots referenced in assessing UK scalability.

10. **House of Commons Health and Social Care Committee.** (2023). *Children and Young People's Mental Health – Eighth Report of Session 2022–23*.
 - Recognised long waits for ADHD assessment and called for cross-sector reform.
11. **Department for Education (DfE).** (2023). *Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) Review: Right Support, Right Place, Right Time*.
 - Important context for aligning ADHD school-based interventions with SEND reforms.
12. **UK Government Spending Review 2021 and 2024 Briefings.**
 - Provided fiscal precedent and timelines relevant to the 2025 review planning mentioned in the article.
13. **NHS Digital / ONS Joint Data Strategy (2024).**
 - Referenced for digitalisation and data linkage goals in ADHD and neurodiversity service reforms.